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Call to Order

Town Clerk Mr. Simko called the meeting to order at 3:17 p.m. TGSC members and other participants all participated remotely via WebEx, with each member able to see and hear one other and share documents for all to see.

Participants

The following members were online for the meeting: Town Clerk Austin Simko (ex-officio); Moderator Sheila Doherty (ex-officio); Paula Colby-Clements; Andrew McBrien; Paula Colby-Clements; and Sandy Stapczynski. Gail Ralston was unable to attend. 

Discussion

The subcommittee, as charged by the TGSC, discussed various topics relating to the appointment of committee/board/commission members, and the composition/structure/existence of committees, boards, and commissions. The subcommittee reviewed the following list of study topics remanded from the TGSC for consideration and selected by the subcommittee as appropriate for study. 


	
	Appointment Process:

	1
	By what process should members be appointed to Boards and Committees?  Election or appointment?  Appointment by who?   Do different Boards have different requirements?

	2
	Should an Appointments Committee be constituted?

	3
	Is the appointment process sufficiently transparent, or how could transparency be enhanced?

	
	Specifically, is the Talent Bank form too vague to be a basis by which appointments are made?

	
	Should the appointment process consider certain skillsets helpful to committees regardless of committee purview (e.g., data analysis, legal background, marketing/communication)?

	
	Specifically, should openings be advertised more prominently?

	
	Specifically, how do we ensure that the people who are appointed to committees are those who are most able to contribute?

	
	

	
	Board/Committee/Commission Existence & Structure:


	4
	What is the optimal level of granularity of government?

	[bookmark: _Hlk71299071]5
	Generally, which Boards and Commissions should be established or subsumed and what should the composition be?

	
	Specifically, should a Water Commission be established?

	
	Specifically, should the Board of Health be expanded to 5 members?

	
	For example, should we reduce Planning Board Terms From Five Years to Three Years?



Each topic was discussed in the following non-sequential order.

1. By what process should members be appointed to Boards and Committees?  Election or appointment?  Appointment by who?   Do different Boards have different requirements?

The subcommittee reviewed the list of positions that are elected and affirmed the logic behind election of those positions. The subcommittee noted that Cornell Funds trustees, which are elected by Town Meeting, and Punchard Free School Trustees, which are elected by ballot, are likely selected that way by the terms of the trusts. 

The subcommittee did not immediately identify any appointed positions that should instead be elected. By selecting certain positions by ballot, the Town may turn away qualified residents who would serve if appointed but would not run for election. 

With regard to the Planning Board, members should continue to be appointed and not elected for three reasons: (1) qualified residents who would serve if appointed may not run for election – this would shrink the pool of residents who are willing to serve on this critical board; (2) the Planning Board operates in a quasi-judicial capacity that is inappropriate for the campaigning and fundraising that attends local elections; and (3) the entire “ecosystem” of land use boards and commissions is appointed and not elected – making the Planning Board an outlier in this regard would put it at odds with the Zoning Board of Appeals, the Conservation Commission, the Zoning Bylaw Study Committee, and the Design Review Board.

The subcommittee noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) and the Board of Registrars of Voters (BOR) are exceptions to the appointment norm in that, with these boards, the Select Board controls the appointment completely. (With almost all other appointed boards, the Town Manager makes the appointment and the Select Board takes a confirmatory vote.) These two outliers follow appointment procedures prescribed by State law. Therefore, it is not within the power of the Town to treat ZBA and BOR appointments as other Town boards.  

The subcommittee next discussed the method of appointing Finance Committee members. In Andover, the Moderator makes these appointments. The subcommittee discussed research showing that municipalities can choose to elect Finance Committee members or appoint members by the Moderator or a panel comprised of multiple stakeholders (e.g., Town Manager, School Committee, Select Board, Town Clerk). 
[bookmark: _Hlk71530372]Andover’s Moderator appoints Finance Committee Members because of the Moderator’s and the Finance Committee’s shared role in Town Meeting. That is, the Moderator facilitates and manages Town Meeting and its deliberations; the Finance Committee functions solely to advice Town Meeting on the financial articles on the warrant. 

The Moderator appoints Finance Committee members because the Moderator is an objective actor in the best positions appoint the Town’s financial “watchdog.” Unlike the Select Board, School Committee, or town officials, the Moderator has no stake in Town Meeting decisions. 

Also, to the extent the Moderator’s appointment power in this regard appears unchecked, the Moderator is unique in Town government in that voters select the Moderator each year through the Annual Town Election. Therefore, any given Moderator can only appoint three members of the nine-member committee before voters have the opportunity to elect or un-elect the Moderator. 

For these reasons, the subcommittee felt comfortable retaining the current method of appointing Finance Committee members.

[bookmark: _Hlk71532707]The subcommittee agreed to review a complete list of the Town’s boards, committees, commissions, and task forces and decide more specifically and completely that the current method of appointment/election is sensible.

The subcommittee discussed the idea of placing term limits on appointed or elected officials serving on Town boards/committees/commissions. The subcommittee noted that term limits at the federal level are different from term limits at the local level and the merits of term limits at the local level is the focus of the subcommittee. Limits may decrease the contributions of experienced, knowledgeable volunteers who have learned over time how best to function on boards. It also may not be within the power of the Town to impose term limits on certain positions. The subcommittee decided to consider and discuss this further.  

[bookmark: _Hlk71532760]The subcommittee also discussed the method of appointment paid Town staff. It may not make sense for all Town administrative officials to be confirmed by Select Board vote. Doing so misuses Select Board time, injects political considerations into hiring, constrains the Town Manager’s role as chief executive, and perhaps dissuades potential job applicants who wish to avoid such a public appointment process. The subcommittee decided to consider further whether department heads should be confirmed by the Select Board. It was agreed that sub-department head appointees should not be confirmed by the Select Board.


2. Should an Appointments Committee be constituted?

This is a rarely used, if ever, method of appointing committee members. It creates challenges, namely, deciding who is appointed to the appointment committee. Also, it is unclear whether any one committee would possess the knowledge of diverse Town operations to know who should be appointed to particular bodies. Also, if a committee were to lead the appointment process, candidates would have to interview in public in accordance with the Open Meeting Law – this may dissuade residents from applying in the first place. Finally, the Town Manager has the responsibility to achieve goals established by the Select Board and Town Meeting – if the manager is not allowed to appoint members to bodies to ensure that they function properly, the manager would have to be released from his high level of responsibility and converted to a more passive facilitator of Town operations. 

3. Is the appointment process sufficiently transparent, or how could transparency be enhanced?

[bookmark: _Hlk71532815]The subcommittee discussed that the appointment process should be inclusive, equitable, and designed to get the “best people.” The subcommittee agreed to look at ways to improve talent bank form to broaden the diversity of backgrounds and skill sets of residents applying to serve on public bodies. The subcommittee has much to discuss relating to the talent form, the characteristics sought in applicants, the interview process, the extent to which board members are consulted about appointments to their own boards. 

[bookmark: _Hlk71532910]The subcommittee also agreed to investigate whether there is a systemic delay of appointments. If so, is this because there are a lack of applicants, or is the Town Manager over-burdened with appointment responsibilities? And if the delay is caused by the latter, should the Manager delegate his authority to other staff?


4. What is the optimal level of granularity of government?

The subcommittee believe that over-compartmentalization of boards and committees is likely to reduce the overall effectiveness and efficiency of government and therefore should be avoided.  Any organizational boundary introduces hand-offs and inefficiency, and while work process improvements might mitigate the adverse effects, every boundary exacerbates any problem.  Furthermore, it is not unlikely that any board or committee will attempt to maximize outcomes on issues within its remit, at best leading to local optima rather than one global optimum, and potentially to unhealthy conflict (as opposed to constructive tension) between boards and committees.  The latter is particularly likely if boards are elected, as the members of each are incentivized to act in the interest of their own board to maximize re-election chances. 

The subcommittee believes that the principle that over-compartmentalization should be avoided should be adopted as a lens during the subcommittee’s own consideration of which boards and committees should be retained and/or created, and also by the full TGSC when they review the subcommittee’s thoughts.  The subcommittee recommends that the final report of the TGSC should reflect on the efficacy of this principle to encourage its application in future.  However, the subcommittee does not recommend that the TGSC should formally recommend that this principle be formally adopted.  It is not thought practical to define “over-compartmentalization” sufficiently precisely to allow the principle to be codified.

5. Generally, which Boards and Commissions should be established or subsumed and what should the composition be?

The subcommittee agreed with the recommendation of the Public Health Director that the Board of Health should be expanded to five members, which is consistent with what Lexington and other communities do. Doing this will allow the board to do its important work, and ease the challenge of convening a quorum of the board for meetings. 

The Planning Board should retain its five-year terms, and not adopt three-year terms, given the long amount of time members require to learn their work and given that permit applications often take many months, or years, to resolve. 

The subcommittee discussed that the Select Board currently acts as the water commission and that this arrangement makes sense for several reasons: first, it raises the profile of important water issues; the current management of the Town’s water mains is responsible and aggressive in terms of the replacement schedule; and allowing the Select Board to set water rates brings those rates into coordination with the tax rates (which the Select Board also sets).  The subcommittee will revisit this topic.

[bookmark: _Hlk71532938]The subcommittee agreed to review a complete list of the Town’s boards, committees, commissions, and task forces and decide which are perhaps no longer pertinent to Town operations.

The subcommittee agreed to convene at in one or two weeks to further discuss the topics raised above. This will put the subcommittee in a position provide a report to TGSC on Monday, May 24th.

[bookmark: _Hlk45814071]Adjournment

Mr. Simko moved that the meeting adjourn, and Mr. McBrien seconded. The subcommittee voted by roll call (5-0) in favor and the meeting was adjourned at 5:11 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Austin Simko, Town Clerk 




